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To encourage growth as we help all ages to encounter God
both in church services and in the wider community.
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Start to establish a culture for growth
Encourage prayer for growth

Develop our welcome

Become better at inviting new people

Plan next steps to encourage growth in faith



APCM 28 April 2019


Annual Parochial Church Meeting
(For all those on the Church Electoral Roll of the Parish)

The following reports are issued in preparation for the APCM of St Paul’s Church in Tongham, which will be held at 11.30am on Sunday 28th April 2019.

1. Churchwardens Report
2. PCC Report
3. Treasurer’s Report and Accounts
4. Deanery Synod Report
5. Safeguarding Report
1. Churchwarden’s report 2019
Churchwardens:
Mrs Margaret Murray




Mr Phil Treherne
The first thing I would like to say this year is a ‘Thank You’ to Phil Treherne for volunteering to be our second Churchwarden.  He has had to check through several drafts of this report – so thanks for that too, Phil! Any comments are therefore from both of us.

The roof repairs, we are delighted to say, have been completed, and we have some funds over which we will be using to renew the guttering outside the church – the rounded section – many thanks to Sean Kavanagh who is looking into this. We now have several quotes for the proposed ramp (varying between £60000 and £75000) and have actively started fundraising. However I am delighted to report that we already have almost £30000.00 raised! We also have quotes to refurbish the clock tower, and to rebuild the stairs leading up to the back door of the church. The ditches and drains are under control and are regularly monitored, and some improvements to the ditch round the old school hall have been carried out. Repairs have been carried out to broken manhole covers, school hall roofs, guttering … the list is ongoing, and a bit like painting the Forth Road bridge! We have a gardener who cuts the grass in the church yard, and he also strims and tidies the churchyard, as well as some volunteers who clear round the graves. We simply do not have enough people with sufficient free time to carry this out on a voluntary – and regular - basis. Thanks must be given to Tongham Parish Council, who contribute up to a maximum of £600 (the total cost last year was £880.00) towards grass cutting, this is increasing to £650.00 for the year 2019/2020.

I want to give thanks to God for our hard workers; the refreshments team, the Buzz and holiday club leaders, the welcome team, the service leaders team, the music team, the sound team, readers, parish visitors, Coffeeplus team, Messy Church, the prayer group, flower rotas, brass cleaning, the maintenance team, the Deanery Synod reps, Café church - the list, if not endless, is very extensive! Everyone is very busy these days and no-one has much free time to give, but I do not have to tell anyone here that the church cannot function without help. The Events team in particular need more help and support; if you would like to volunteer to ‘buddy up’ with an experienced events team member, do please let Claire, Nicki or Margaret know. The Welcome team and the refreshments team are also keen to find more teams of two, or families, to welcome people to our lovely friendly church, and to set up and clear down coffees and teas after the 10.00 am service on Sundays. If you have no-one to buddy up with don’t worry – we can fix it! 

The intention is to have enough people so that no-one feels over-burdened. The important thing to remember is, if everyone does a little, no-one needs to do a lot. Please speak to Claire, Margaret, Phil or Karen Lambert. Observant people will realise that this paragraph is very similar to last year’s; the need for practical help is still there, and as churchwardens, it is up to Phil and I to recruit and encourage volunteers. Preferably without twisting too many arms!

I would also like to say a big thank you to the PCC, especially Sally Banks the PCC secretary, to Alison Pickles our cleaner, and to Wendy Blight in the office. They contribute hugely to the smooth running of the church in so many ways, socially, financially and worshipfully. 

If I have missed anyone please accept my apologies – I can assure you it is not lack of appreciation.

Further thanks go to John Kerridge, our temporary helmsman whilst Claire was away on study leave. He and his wife, Jackie, fitted in so well – they will be welcomed back any time. As will Bishop Jo Wells (of Dorking), who attended Café church in March and was an enthralling speaker. And I cannot finish without giving huge appreciation to our own curate, Rutton Viccajee, and his wife Kate who have fitted so seamlessly into the life of St Paul’s.

Finally, Claire, welcome back; we missed you, and are delighted that your study leave was helpful and re-energising. You can be assured of the support of the church and the village of Tongham; messy church just was not the same without your delicious crumble.
Margaret Murray

2. PCC Report 2019
Administrative information:  

St Paul’s Church is located in Poyle Road, Tongham, GU10 1DS and is within the Aldershot Deanery of the Guildford Diocese.  The Parochial Church Council (PCC) is a ‘charity exempt from registration’ with the Charity Commission.  

PCC members in office at the time of writing are: 

Vicar: Revd. Claire Holt  

Wardens: Mrs Margaret Murray (since 2015)   Mr Phil Treherne (since 2018)
Deanery Synod: Mrs Sally Banks (PCC Secretary) and Mr Kay Tauschwitz (elected 2017-2020) 

Elected members: 

· (until 2021) Mrs Susan Young, Mr Greg Milne (Treasurer), Mrs Wendy Blight  

· (until 2020) Mr Bill Manfield, Mr Phil Treherne

· (until 2019) Mrs Jane Milne, Mr Rutton Viccajee, Mrs Sarah Johnson 
Structure, governance and management  

The method of appointment of Elected Members conforms to the requirements of The Church Representation Rules (2011 revision) whereby all Church attendees must register on the Electoral Roll for 6 months minimum and may then seek election to the PCC. Usually members are elected for three years (and may serve for six years before resting for a minimum of a year) ideally with three members being elected each year as three retire (but they remain eligible for re-election if they have not completed six consecutive years on the Council). Reaching the end of their term this year and now standing down are Mrs Jane Milne and Mrs Sarah Johnson. Rev Rutton Viccajee is no longer required to be voted on but is automatically part of the PCC during his curacy.
We are very grateful for Mrs Susan Treherne for keeping the books up to date and getting the accounts ready for auditing. 
 Objectives and activities  

The PCC has the responsibility of co-operating with Vicar: Revd. Claire Holt, in promoting within the ecclesiastical parish the whole mission of the Church (pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical). The PCC also has freehold ownership and maintenance responsibilities for The Old School (beside the Church in Poyle Road) which serves as the Church Hall.  

Church attendance 
There are now 84 names on the Church Electoral Roll.  Average weekly attendance at the main Sunday service over the whole of 2018 was 66 adults and 19 children.

Review of the year

PCC:

During this year we have continued to focus on our Church Development Plan.

From the last APCM it was:
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a growing community of faith




 At each PCC we have continued to monitor this. We had some interesting reflections following our “Visit another church” Sunday. And on the whole it was encouraging that we are a very welcoming church. We have been able to share that we are drawing people into the church through baptisms, weddings and funerals. The PCC recommended that we should invite a Bishop along to be interviewed, and we recently had a great session with Bishop Jo. We also discussed making the back of the church more wheel chair and buggy friendly by moving 2 pews and allowing space for chairs with increased leg room or space for wheelchairs and buggies so that they are not sticking out into the aisle – helping all to feel comfortable and welcome. We have been very grateful for some new people getting involved in the Welcome Team and are keen to get the ramp and porch project started to improve our welcome further. We also shared the Diocesan call for all churches to look at Discipleship – helping people to become confident, prayerful disciples in daily life. We have shared a resource to look at this “Fruitfulness on the Frontline” – a very simple way to look at daily life and how we can be intentional about our discipleship. This launches soon. The PCC approved a small budget to get resources to share out to leaders, preachers and small group leaders.

We have also supported training for Pete Shears, Rutton and Claire to enable us to run a CAP finance course. This is something that the Children’s Centre have particularly wanted us to be able to support them with and we are getting referrals from them to offer support.

The Children’s Centre here in Tongham will be closing with services reducing and being moved to Guildford. This means there are further opportunities for us to support the community. Much of this work is during the week when our volunteers are working themselves and so as a PCC we raised the need for a children’s worker to really develop and make the most of these opportunities. This is something the PCC wishes to consider further in 2019. 

During Claire’s 3 months extended study leave she continued to reflect on the development of the church and gained a lot from visiting other church services. Together with the Diocesan call to focus on Discipleship, this has influenced our CDP for the coming year and we have already had visiting speakers to support us in this.

Financially, we have finished the year in a good position. We continue to increase the ramp fund with some generous giving and are currently applying for grants. The PCC aims to move this project to building this year. We do however need to keep an awareness that our Parish Share will go up significantly in the future and need to be future proofing ourselves. We are beginning a budgeting process and will be sharing our thoughts on stewardship in the autumn as well as continuing to explore the possibility of a children’s worker. We should be able to apply for grants to help with this too. 

The maintenance team have continued to ensure the church is safe and repairs are carried out. We are delighted that the roof project has been completed, with some funds left to replace the very fragile curved gutter around the Apse. 

The mission team have reviewed the support we give and have reduced the number of organisations we support so that we can focus on them better and give a little more significantly. We now support financially Phyllis Tuckwell, Nepal Mission via CMS, Blythswood Care and with our gifts Step by Step and the Food Bank. We were able to support Blythswood through a sponsored run in October and had a visiting speaker and it was great to hear from Susi, Pete, Isabella and Joel about their trip out to see the work in Romania last summer. 

And we have also begun to look at what is required to become an ecochurch, alongside looking at how we can support the community in recycling through becoming a collection point.

A huge thank you to all on the PCC – we have good meetings (with cake) and benefit from the contributions of all who are there. A particular thank you to the wardens for all their additional work and support for Claire.

Parish Life:

We have had some fun events through 2018! The autumn fair was particularly successful as was the silent auction with cheese and wine, the St George’s meal, a skittles night and men’s and women’s events. Thank you to all who helped with these events – they literally can’t happen without you!

Our Children’s Team has faced a time of transition which has been a challenge. We are hugely grateful to the team and especially to Julie Kavanagh and Nicki Bunce who have formed a small leadership team. Julie is focussing on Sundays and Nicki on the seasonal events as well as helping with an afterschool club at St Paul’s Infants once a term. This has seen an increase in the number of children attending the seasonal events. As part of the changes we have different age groups and have been looking at new names – it is an exciting time and, as always, a time for much prayer as new patterns and ideas bed in and as we continue to be creative about helping our young people grow as disciples. 

Christmas and Easter Buzz continue to be as popular as ever – reaching our 40 limit on most occasions. Summer Buzz was also an afternoon and was held at The Vicarage. They are now being renamed “Exploring Christmas” and “Exploring Easter” as these are a bit clearer for those not involved in St Paul’s. 

Messy Church and Café Church are our newest services and they continue to be varied in content and reaching a wide range of people. Messy Church had a pause during Claire’s 3-month study leave, but has relaunched with fresh enthusiasm, new team members and growing numbers.

Coffee Plus, our toddler group, continues to thrive and has grown in numbers. The families come regularly and enjoy play, refreshments, a Bible story, craft and singing – alongside a lot of chat! We have a fantastic team running this, building relationships with those who attend. And we are seeing several families attend our Messy Church service.

Fellowship Lunch and Jamboree provide a great opportunity to enable older members of the community to meet and spend time together. We continue to find it a helpful place for those who have been bereaved to make new friends or to reconnect with others in the village.

Last year was very busy for Weddings and Funerals (which is a continuing trend in 2019!)

A huge thank you to all volunteers at all our activities. We continue to get new people and visitors commenting on how welcoming the church is – keep it up!!
3. Finance Report 2019
Treasurer:
Greg Milne
	Parochial Church Council of St Pauls, Tongham

	Treasurers report for the 2018 financial year

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	The good news!
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	- the financial results for the year showed a net income of £4,552.55
	
	

	
	- once "one-off" gift aid claims, grants, vat recovery and roof works are excluded our church breaks even in 2018 compared to a loss of £5.8k in 2017

	
	- planned givers have increased over 2017
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	PLANNED GIVERS
	2018
	2017
	2016
	
	
	

	
	Number of tax efficient planned givers
	23
	21
	25
	
	
	

	
	Number of other planned givers
	15
	12
	5
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	- Breakdown of annual tax efficient planned giving 
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Annual giving range
	Number
	
	
	
	
	

	
	£0 to £500
	9
	
	
	
	
	

	
	£501 to £1,000
	4
	
	
	
	
	

	
	£1,001 to £1,500
	3
	
	
	
	
	

	
	£1,501 to £2,000
	4
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Over £2,000
	3
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	- the church's bank balances have also increased
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Bank balances
	2018
	2017
	
	
	
	

	
	CAF Bank - Deposit
	9,779.84
	35,199.94
	
	
	
	

	
	CCLA - Deposit Fund
	30,433.19
	10,367.43
	
	
	
	

	
	CCLA - Fabric Fund
	26,377.01
	16,291.25
	
	
	
	

	
	 
	66,590.04
	61,858.62
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	- restricted funds have reduced as a result of the roof works carried out, the ramp fund is still growing despite not much of a push in 2018

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	Restricted funds
	2018
	2017
	
	
	
	

	
	Ramp
	15,926.89
	14,232.78
	
	
	
	

	
	Other
	1,998.18
	12,950.09
	
	
	
	

	
	 
	17,925.07
	27,182.87
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	The not-so-good news
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	- the Parish Share is still going to go up and our church needs to be in a financial position to pay it.

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	Parochial Church Council of St Pauls, Tongham

	Statement of Financial Activities

	
	
	
	

	For the year ending 31st December 2018
	
	

	
	
	
	

	INCOME
	
	2018
	2017

	Voluntary Giving
	
	
	 

	
	Church Box
	0.00
	133.05

	
	Collection
	3,937.49
	4,507.10

	
	Envelopes Gift Aided
	4,191.40
	4,045.63

	
	Gift Aid Tax Recovered
	15,791.60
	 

	
	Ramp Appeal
	2,015.44
	8,496.84

	
	Other one off donations
	3,261.34
	2,568.30

	
	Planned Giving not Gift Aid
	7,072.00
	4,572.00

	
	Planned Giving with Gift Aid
	27,151.80
	28,472.80

	
	
	
	 

	Total Voluntary Giving
	
	63,421.07
	52,795.72

	
	
	
	 

	Grants
	
	7,425.00
	17,450.00

	
	
	
	 

	Interest
	
	169.50
	74.80

	
	
	
	 

	Church Activities Income
	
	
	 

	
	Childrens Work
	541.40
	616.45

	
	Church Groups
	2,458.50
	1,522.50

	
	Funerals
	3,842.00
	2,250.00

	
	Weddings
	3,523.00
	3,801.00

	
	
	
	 

	Total Church Activities Income
	
	10,364.90
	8,189.95

	
	
	
	 

	Activities to Generate Income
	
	
	 

	
	Church Events
	1,377.25
	1,652.80

	
	Ad-Hoc Hall Hire
	992.75
	805.00

	
	Regular Hall Hire
	8,256.25
	6,154.00

	
	Parking
	1,837.00
	1,340.00

	
	
	
	 

	Total Activities to Generate Income
	
	12,463.25
	9,951.80

	
	
	
	 

	TOTAL INCOME
	
	93,843.72
	88,462.27

	
	
	
	 

	EXPENSES
	
	2018
	2017

	Giving to Other Organisations
	
	3,725.00
	2,979.15

	
	
	
	 

	Parish Share
	
	42,370.08
	40,226.48

	
	
	
	 

	Maintenance
	
	
	 

	
	Church Roof Repairs
	18,376.91
	3,025.40

	
	Church Maintenance
	1,370.59
	12,342.32

	
	Churchyard Maintenance
	1,544.00
	906.00

	
	Hall Maintenance
	2,090.53
	800.65

	
	
	
	 

	Total Maintenance
	
	23,382.03
	17,074.37

	
	
	
	 

	Resources
	
	477.36
	86.43

	
	
	
	 

	Running Costs
	
	
	 

	
	Baptisms
	105.82
	64.33

	
	Communion Expenses
	68.16
	45.57

	
	Incumbent Expenses
	1,119.69
	1,407.99

	
	Insurance (Church and Hall)
	2,841.68
	2,768.68

	
	Kitchen Consumables
	654.18
	710.27

	
	Wake Up and Shake Up Expenses
	43.81
	192.03

	
	Weddings and Funerals
	2,675.04
	1,606.84

	
	Bank charges
	60.00
	70.00

	
	
	
	 

	Total Running Costs
	
	7,568.38
	6,865.71

	
	
	
	 

	Staff Costs (includes admin, cleaner, verger)
	4,070.30
	3,394.90

	
	
	
	 

	Training
	
	37.40
	1,293.70

	
	
	
	 

	Utility Bills (includes Gas, Electricity, Water)
	4,371.92
	5,409.35

	
	
	
	 

	Admin (sundries, postage etc)
	
	337.08
	463.88

	
	
	
	 

	Fund Raising Expenses
	
	
	 

	
	Church Groups
	1,214.22
	701.20

	
	Children and Youth Work Expenses
	937.17
	798.36

	
	Special Events
	478.90
	529.55

	
	
	
	 

	Total Fund Raising Expenses
	
	2,630.29
	2,029.11

	
	
	
	 

	New Building Work
	
	321.33
	0.00

	
	
	
	 

	TOTAL EXPENSES
	
	89,291.17
	79,823.08

	
	
	
	 

	OVERALL TOTAL
	
	4,552.55
	8,639.19

	
	
	
	 

	CURRENT BANK BALANCES
	
	2018
	2017

	
	
	
	 

	
	CAF Bank - Deposit
	9,779.84
	35,199.94

	
	CCLA - Deposit Fund
	30,433.19
	10,367.43

	
	CCLA - Fabric Fund
	26,377.01
	16,291.25

	
	
	66,590.04
	61,858.62

	OF WHICH RESTRICTED FUNDS
	
	
	 

	
	Ramp
	15,926.89
	14,232.78

	
	Other
	1,998.18
	12,950.09

	UNRESTRICTED FUNDS
	
	48,664.97
	34,675.75


4. Deanery Synod Report 2019
This year we have had one of our three meetings cancelled (our June meeting), but the other two Deanery Synod meetings have continued with the same basic agenda as before, although again this year we have had only one guest speaker (Sally/Kay didn’t make this meeting, so no additional notes for this one – sorry!).  Each meeting starts off with a short time of worship led by the hosting church, and some news on the opportunities and challenges faced locally.  There’s then an opportunity to hear about things going on in the Deanery, for example the Wellesley project and also updates from Diocesan and General Synod meetings.

Most meetings provide an opportunity to break into small groups to discuss or pray together, and it’s a great opportunity to get to know people from elsewhere in the deanery and find out what’s going on in other churches – both encouragements and challenges.

There are formal minutes for each meeting, but we publish notes for us here at St Paul’s when there are items of general interest which I think our church family would be interested in.  Not much to report for 2018/9, but notes for previous years are filed at the back of the PCC Minutes file, at the back of church – do stop and have a look some time, or if you’d like an electronic copy, just drop Wendy an email at office@stpaulstongham.org.uk. 

June 2018 meeting was cancelled

18th October 2019 at Holy Trinity, Aldershot
George read from Eph 4:15-16 which is Holy Trinity’s verse for the year, where the emphasis is on ‘growing up’, maturing in Christ and growing together.  4 ‘SHAPE’ courses have been run, and another due to start in Nov19.  Also running ‘Emotionally Healthy Discipleship – which is about allowing God into areas which are holding people back.  Holy Trinity has a new family and children’s minister – it is a challenging parish, but deep work is going on.

31 people are attending the Growing Leaders course.

The Wellesley Team has been commissioned and is up and running.  Hoping to have a community café.  There is no charch building for Wellspring, but the team serves and prays within the community.
Danny Wignall, Mission Advisor in the Diocesan Parish development and Evangelism Team, and a member of Holy Trinity Aldershot, spoke to the meeting:

· His work involves encouraging, facilitating and enabling parishes to engage in mission.
· The CDP is rooted in prayer, and it’s primary aim is to make disciples, and to increase the number of believers.  We must learn to share our faith in a natural way.
13th February 2019 at St Paul’s, Tongham
Claire opened the meeting with play and read from Daniel 2.  Faith is where we find ourselves, and we received God’s wisdom.  A song and later a prayer presentation put together by St Paul’s young people was shared.

Encouragements were shared including our increasing links with the local community, CAP money course, Messy Church, our growing small groups, and our focus on ‘Fruitfulness on the Frontline’.  Challenges include how as a small church, we feel the loss of any members keenly.  Closure of our children’s centre will present challenges to our community. We seek to encourage our members wherever they are at.

Mission and Discipleship:

· Growing Leaders course is about half way through and going well

· Wellspring community café is underway.  Jackie Maw is in the school weekly

· Diocesan Day of Global Discipleship at St Saviour’s, Guildford on 13th July.

Deanery 5 Year Plan:

· The Diocese want parishes to work together strategically, cluster groups suggested (not replacing Churches Together) to share resources and expertise, and encourage each other – possibly across denominations.  Small groups to discuss this plan.

· In our group we met with members from St Peter’s Ash and St Mary’s Ash Vale.  We talked about having a leaflet describing all our church services and activities across the area, and the possible routes to reach people moving into the many new homes in our parishes.
Sally Banks

Kay Tauschwitz

5. Safeguarding Report 2018

Mrs Julie Kavanagh has continued in her role as Safeguarding Officer. She has completed the on-line training this year and we have begun to review both those who need a DBS and any training updates that are required.
There have been no initiated actions this year, but ongoing checks to ensure good practice and to review systems in place have continued.
She will step down at the APCM.
6. Electoral Roll Report 2019

As you may already be aware, this year all churches were required to start their electoral roll again, meaning that everyone needed to re-apply to be on it. This, alongside the sad loss of some members of our congregation, has resulted in a drop in the number of names on the electoral roll. This number is expected to increase as members of the congregation who missed the date for applications reenrol later in the year.
At the time of the APCM last year there were 108 names on the Church Electoral Roll. There are now 84 names on the Church Electoral Roll.

Wendy Blight
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